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Appendix to item 14 
 

Report to the 26th General Assembly 
in Paris, 13-17 April 2003 

 

Co-operation with the United Nations and Its Agencies  
April 2002–April 2003 

 
 
1. General 
 
The FIG has an active and long standing relationship with a wide range of United Nations 
agencies including the United Nations Human Settlements Programme (UN-HABITAT), the 
Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), United Nations Department 
of Economics and Social Affairs (UN-DESA), the World Trade Organization (WTO), 
UNESCO, the World Bank and a range of regional United Nations organizations like the 
United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (and its Working Party on Land 
Administration), the United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, as well as United 
Nations sponsored organizations such as the Permanent Committee for GIS Infrastructure for 
Asia and the Pacific (PCGIAP), the Permanent Committee on SDI for the Americas (PC-
IDEA). 
 
2. Director FIG/UN Liaison 
 
In 1999 The UK Bureau decided to appoint Prof. Ian Williamson Director FIG/UN Liaison to 
coordinate and develop the co-operation between FIG and different UN bodies. Prof. 
Williamson’s report on the activities taken 1999-2002 was included in the General Assembly 
papers at the Washington Congress in 2002. During his term of office the activities with the 
United Nations and with the World Bank have increased in a remarkable way. The 
achievements include the bilateral agreements, participation to each other’s events and several 
joint publications. 
 
The German Council has considered the UN relations to be of top priority and therefore it 
decided at the first meeting of the German Council in January 2003 that during the next years 
the President will be personally in charge of the UN relations. Because it is not possible 
anymore for one person to keep contacts to all UN agencies an advisory group will be 
established to assist the President. Members of this group will be appointed during 2003 and 
they will be well experienced with the UN and the World Bank. 
 
The Federation owes a big thank to Prof. Williamson for his enthusiastic and successful work 
when establishing the relations to the United Nations. 
 
3. Agreements and administrative issues 
 
During the FIG Congress in Washington the third Memorandum of Understanding between 
FIG and UN-HABITAT was signed by Dr. Anna Tibaijuka, Executive Director of UN-
HABITAT. This MoU was signed for four years to cover years 2002-2006. 
 
In September during the visit of President Robert W. Foster to Rome an Agreement of Co-
operation between FIG and FAO was signed by President Foster and Mr. David A. Harcharik, 
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Deputy Director-General of FAO September 18, 2002. The draft agreement was adopted by 
the General Assembly in Washington, DC and the final agreement is attached to this report as 
appendix.  
 
President Holger Magel has been in contact with Dr. Klaus Töpfer, Executive Director of the 
United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). It has been recorded that FIG has been 
recognized by the UNEP as a Civil Society partner already in 1989. UNEP has now offered 
FIG co-operation on projects that are of interest to both parties. 
 
4. Activities in 2002 
 
World Urban Forum, Nairobi, Kenya, 29 April – 3 May 2002 
 
Director, FIG Office attended the First Session of the World Urban Forum 
(www.unhabitat.org) organized by the UN-HABITAT in Nairobi April 29 – May 3, 2002 
following immediately the FIG Congress in Washington, DC. 
 
About 1,200 participants – twice as many as expected – attended the WUF from over 80 
countries representing governments, non-governmental organizations including at least 200 
slum dwellers, local authorities, UN agencies and civil society. Designated by the United 
Nations General Assembly as an advisory body, the World Urban Forum is an open-ended 
think tank designed to encourage debate and discussion about the challenges of urbanization 
in this century. At this first session, the dialogues and parallel events provided a rich mix of 
different viewpoints about the state of cities and the way forward. Though the overall theme 
was sustainable urbanization, there was a range of options, ideas and innovations. What made 
the discussions particularly interesting was that unlike at most UN events, everybody was able 
to table their ideas as equal partners.  
 
From a FIG point of view the WUF was a big success and further strengthened the strong 
links between FIG and UN-HABITAT. FIG was invited to nominate a member for the 
Advisory Board of the meeting appointed by the Executive Director. In addition, the Director, 
FIG office was appointed to chair the only sub group of the WUF to establish the working 
arrangements for the next Urban Forums. This was the only “inter-governmental” task force 
during the Forum. The sub-group managed to finish its task in a shorter time than expected 
and the guidelines were endorsed by the plenary without discussion. 
 
FIG has also been listed as a partner in the new UN-HABITAT initiative Coalition for 
Sustainable Urbanisation – Partnership Commitments for Implementing Agenda 21, which 
was launched at the WSSD. In this coalition FIG is listed as a partner under two partnerships 
“Model City-to-City Cooperation Partnership” and “Learning from Best Practices and 
Policies in support of Sustainable Urbanisation”. 
 
The 2nd WUF will take place in Barcelona in September 2004. 
 
The World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD) Johannesburg, South Africa, 26 
August – 4 September 2002 

 
The World Summit on Sustainable Development Summit (also known as Rio+10) 
(http://www.johannesburgsummit.org) in Johannesburg was the biggest United Nations event 
in 2002 to follow-up the Earth Summit that was held in Rio de Janeiro in 1992. The Summit 
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was attended by 60,000 – 70,000 delegates including representatives from the governments, 
major groups (UN agencies, partners, civil society, professionals, private sector and NGOs) 
and media. Over 100 heads of states attended the meetings in the second week of the Summit. 
They also agreed on a political declaration 
(http://www.johannesburgsummit.org/html/documents/summit_docs/1009wssd_pol_declarati
on.doc). FIG was represented by Prof. Holger Magel, President Elect of FIG and the Director, 
FIG Office. 
 
The major outcome document, the Plan of Implementation  
(http://www.johannesburgsummit.org/html/documents/summit_docs/plan_final1009.doc), 
contains targets and timetables to spur action on a wide range of issues, including halving the 
proportion of people who lack access to clean water or proper sanitation by 2015, restoring 
depleted fisheries by 2015, reducing biodiversity loss by 2010, and, by 2020, using and 
producing chemicals in ways that do not harm human health and the environment. In addition, 
for the first time countries committed to increase the use of renewable energy “with a sense of 
urgency,” although a proposed target for this was not adopted. From surveyors point of view 
it is very positive that in the Plan of Implementation there are a lot of references to access to 
land and land tenure, which give opportunities for surveyors and now just wait for 
implementation. 
 
Perhaps the main outcome from the Summit was that it generated concrete partnership 
initiatives by and between governments, citizen groups and businesses. These partnerships are 
bringing with them additional resources and expertise to attain significant results where they 
matter in communities across the globe.  
 
In addition to the environmental issues, the topics of the meeting covered social and economic 
aspects of sustainable development and the discussions were very much influenced by the 
economic issues. Issues closest to surveyors like security of tenure were very much included 
in the discussions and were of interest to the media but they were discussed less at the plenary 
sessions than expected. 
 
There were plenty of parallel events in Ubuntu Village, at NASREC and at the two hotels 
reserved for these purposes. These events were quite well attended. The official side events at 
the Conference Centre “lunch meetings” were all very well attended, most of these were 
organized by the UN agencies and their partners. The other side events were not as successful. 
As an example the seminar on tenure issues organized by USAID and the World Bank 
attracted only 20 people even though the keynote speaker was Hernando de Soto.  
 
Perhaps the most successful side event was organized by ICLEI (local authorities). This three-
day seminar was attended by more than 700 paying delegates. In this seminar FIG attended a 
special UN-HABITAT seminar on the new initiative Coalition for Sustainable Urbanisation – 
Partnership Commitments for Implementing Agenda 21 that UN-HABITAT published in 
conjunction to the WSSD. FIG was announced as partner of two of the eleven partnerships 
(Model City-to-City Co-operation Partnership and Learning from Best Practices and Policies 
in support of Sustainable Development) thanks to Commission 3, in particular.  
 
The FIG contribution was very useful both with regards to the profile of FIG in relation to the 
United Nations and to our co-operation with international bodies. The representatives 
managed to meet with Mrs. Anna Tibaijuka, Executive Director of UN-HABITAT, Mr. Ian 
Johnson, Vice President of the World Bank, representatives of USAID and GTZ who were 
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more than positive to further co-operation with FIG, Hernando de Soto, representatives from 
FAO and the Bruce Moore from the Popular Coalition to Eradicate Hunger and Poverty. Prof. 
Magel also managed to meet with Chancellor Gerhard Schröder from Germany. In addition 
contacts to several ministers and delegations were made. 
 
The representatives also met with some representatives from member associations e.g. at a 
three-day seminar on the Global Alliance for Building Sustainability organized by the RICS 
Foundation.  
 
Habitat Professionals Forum 
 
After the successful contributions to the Istanbul+5 Conference in New York in June 2001 the 
Habitat Professionals Forum has actively promoted Agenda 21 and the Habitat Agenda at the 
conferences of the partners of the Forum. These include the FIG Congress 2002 where the 
Forum had a special session with three papers presented by Dr. Irene Wiese – von Ofen, 
President of IFHP and Chair of the Habitat Professionals Forum, David Mammen, IFHP and 
Prof. Holger Magel, President Elect of FIG. The Steering Committee also had its 7th meeting 
in Washington, DC. 
 
The Forum was invited to participate in the Advisory Group of the first World Urban Forum 
29 April – 3 May 2002 in Nairobi. Markku Villikka represented not only FIG but also the 
Forum at this event. 
 
There was a Professionals Forum at the UIA (International Union of Architects) World 
Congress in Berlin, 22-26 July 2002. Speakers at the closing plenary session included Dr. 
Klaus Töpfer, Executive Director of UNEP and Prof. Holger Magel, President Elect of FIG, 
who made one of the keynote addresses. The other members of the Forum represented IFHP, 
IsoCaRP, IFLA and UIA. 
 
The Forum further organized a Professionals Forum at the “Intergeo” 16.October 2002, in 
Frankfurt am Main with speakers from FIG (Tom Kennie and Andreas Drees) and IFHP 
(Irene Wise – von Ofen). 
 
The 8th Steering Committee meeting of the Forum took place in Copenhagen December 6-8, 
2002. At this meeting FIG representatives were President Magel and Director, FIG office. 
 
Other events 
 
President Foster attended the ECE REAG meeting in Rome in September 2002 in conjunction 
with his visit to Italy and FAO. 
 
The planned FIG/UN/PC IDEA Workshop planned for Mexico in 2002 was first postponed 
and then later cancelled. It is now considered to be linked to the 4th FIG Regional Conference 
that will take place in South America in 2005. 
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5. Future activities 
 
FIG will participate in the 19th Session of the Commission on Human Settlements in Nairobi, 
May 5-9, 2003. 
 
Prof. Stig Enemark has been invited to make a keynote presentation at the next Regional 
Cartographic Conference for Asia and the Pacific which will take place in Japan in July 2003. 
At the same time he will represent FIG at this UN-RCC.  
 
February 2002 










